DRAFT

Commissioner’s Council for Local Public Health 

Minutes for meeting, October 4, 2010

9:30 – 11:30 AM

In Attendance:

Karen Buckley-Bates (Facilitator), Scott Cook, Jennifer Kertanis, Pamela Kilbey-Fox, Patrick McCormack, Mary Pettigrew, Karen Spargo, Monica Wheeler, Carolyn Wysocki

Guests:  Donna Hamzy, Eloise Hazelwood

Minutes:  Rebecca Foreman
Meeting convened at 9:33 AM.

Introduction:  Council members briefly introduced themselves.  

Public Comment:  A call for public comments was put out.  There were no public comments at this time.

Review of Minutes:  Karen Spargo asked that the minutes be revised in regards to her statement on the fiscal impact for a health department/district to follow the 10 Essential Public Health Services as opposed to following the 8 services in currently in Statute.  She would like to clarify the minutes reflecting the that the Naugatuck Valley Health District currently follows the 10 Essential Public Health Services more closely than they follow the required 8 services in regulation.  Therefore, for the Naugatuck Valley Health District there should not be a significant fiscal impact.  However, if a LHD does not follow the10 Essential Public Health Services currently there may be an added cost to that LHD.  

With this revision a motion was made to accept the amended minutes by Scott Cook.  Mary Pettigrew seconded this motion.  Carolyn Wysocki abstained from voting since she was not present at the last meeting.  All others were in favor of accepting the minutes with amendments.

Update from Finance Subcommittee:  Matt Hart and Bob Dakers were both unavailable to meet and unable to report from the Finance Subcommittee.  A presentation will be scheduled at a future meeting.

Update from CADH—Legislations and Recommendations:  Jennifer Kertanis presented regarding the CADH recommendations.  An CADH ad-hoc subcommittee has met and proposes using the 10 PHAB Standard domains, which would need to be followed by both State and Local Health Departments/Districts.  These standards would replace the 8 Services currently in regulation.  The change would be phased in over a five-year period.  

Jennifer asked what type of language is needed to propose the change?  Also, would the State need to introduce the change to the legislation?  

Karen Buckley-Bates and other council members were under the impression that the CADH ad-hoc subcommittee would be drafting up language for the Council to review.  The DPH deadline to submit changes to legislation was 10/1/10.  An extension was given until 10/8/10.  Unfortunately, that would not allow enough time for the ad-hoc subcommittee to draft proposed legislation changes and have the council discuss the proposed changes for the final submission date of 10/8/10.

Jennifer asked if it would be better to change 19a-76-2, which is a regulation, or 19a-76, which is a Statute.  Karen Buckley-Bates reminded the Council that a fiscal note would need to be identified for either change.  If a change is made to a regulation the fiscal note is needed early.  If the change were for Statute the fiscal note would be needed a little later.  The fiscal note would need to identify changes both on the state and local level.  Also, remember that Statute supercedes regulations.

Eloise Hazelwood asked what the 10 PHAB Standards means to the local health departments who don’t receive per capita?

The intention of the final report was to tie the PHAB Standards to funding to all of those who meet the Standards.  However, it is not about the money, it is about getting CT to be more proactive.  It’s about a self-assessment to see how public health services are given within the state and how to make those services better.

Donna Hamzy asked how she is supposed to advocate the switch from 8 services to the 10 Standards assuming that the current funding allotments do not change?

Jennifer Kertanis stated that it is just a different way of looking at the public health services that need to be provided to the residents of CT.  Patrick McCormack pointed out that one of the issues with funding is that each health department uses their Per Capita funding differently.  We need to be willing to admit there are gaps in the services currently provided and address those gaps.

Pamela Kilbey-Fox asked Jennifer Kertanis if the CADH ad-hoc committee looked at having the LHDs do a strategic plan?

Jennifer said that for accreditation purposes a strategic plan is necessary, but for the five-year phase in process would not be required.  A strategic plan is resource intensive and will ultimately be done in the process.

Eloise Hazelwood asked when the five-year phase in would begin?

Karen Buckley-Bates stated the starting date for the phase in would be dependent upon if there was a proposed change to regulations or statute.  A change to a regulation can take 18 months or two years to pass.  A fiscal statement would need to be submitted with the proposal.  The five-year clock would begin if/when approved.  If change needs to be made to the Statute it could be done during the legislative session.  

During the five-year phase in, would the health departments continue to get their current Per Capita rate?  

Pamela Kilbey-Fox answered that yes the LHDs would continue to receive their current funding per Statute, unless something is changed in the next legislative session.  It is very likely that the legislatures will look to cut any funding possible.  After the five-year phase in, an increase in funding would be requested.  

For the past few years the Office of Policy & Management has requested that DPH submit a proposed budget for a 15% reduction to the DPH budget.  Last year, LHDs were not included in the initial proposal submitted by DPH to OPM.  Currently, a budget for $1 million in “givebacks” has been requested.  This will most likely have a fiscal impact to LHDs.  We will know more when the new Governor takes over.  Karen Buckley-Bates will share the proposed budget with the group as requested.

Donna Hamzy stated on behalf of CCM she cannot support the change to the 10 PHAB standards since no funding would be tied to the change.

Jennifer Kertanis asked Donna how CCM feels about the currently required 8 services?

Pamela Kilbey-Fox stated that the two couldn’t be compared because they are not equal.

Patrick McCormack asked if a position paper should be created for review by the Council?

Donna Hamzy asked if there is a means to pay for providing the PHAB standards to the residents of CT?

Pamela Kilbey-Fox stated that there are some municipalities that don’t use the Per Capita that we give them.  They have carry over from many years ago.  

Donna Hamzy asked if there is a way to assess which of the 10 PHAB standards are currently being done and what the increase in cost would be for all 10 Standards to be done?

Scott Cook stated that the cost is implied when you are actually completing the accreditation process.  Without the actual accreditation process the services can be done without an extra cost since they are similar to the services currently being provided.

Pamela Kilbey-Fox mentioned the LHDs should already be providing the services to their residents.  We need to educate the Local Health Board members so they can understand the purpose of the change.

The CADH and Finance subcommittees will met and bring back joint recommendations.  After that meeting takes place CADH should contact Karen Buckley-Bates so that she may set up the next meeting at CHA.

Should a synopsis be developed for the efforts of the council to be provided to anyone asking questions about the council?  

Minutes are taken at each meeting.  Please refer anyone asking questions to the minutes that are posted on the website.  They can be found at: http://www.ct.gov/dph/cwp/view.asp?a=3117&q=444102
Or by going to http://www.ct/gov/dph click “programs & services”, then the letter “L” and then “Local Health Council”

Future Meetings Scheduled:  

Future meetings will be scheduled once the CADH and Finance Subcommittees have a chance to meet and make recommendations. 

Action Items:

CADH and Finance Subcommittees will meet and make their recommendations.

CADH Subcommittee then will contact Karen Buckley-Bates to ask her to arrange another meeting of the council.

Karen Buckley-Bates to forward DPH proposed budget to group.

Karen Buckley-Bates will arrange a meeting date and time at CHA once CADH subcommittee has made their recommendations.

Meeting Adjourned 10:40 AM
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